F24
ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

7th September 2011


PRESENT: Councillor D Hardy (Chair)

Councillors Ali, Benton, Baines MBE, Hutson, Marshall MBE, Raistrick (Substitute for Councillor Stout) 

23 MINUTES

IT WAS AGREED that the minutes of the meeting of the Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel held on 17th August 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
24 HALIFAX TOWN CENTRE AND BOROUGH MARKET HOUSES UPDATE
The Head of Regeneration submitted a written report providing an update on the Halifax Town Centre and Borough Market Houses, highlighting the progress that was being made, as well as any specific issues associated with the delivery of the following projects: 

· Broad Street Plaza 

· Northgate House site 

· Piece Hall 

· Hopwood Lane 

· Horton Street site

· Borough Market 

Councillor Collins attended the meeting as Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment and addressed the Panel. 

Members commented on the following projects:

· Broad Street Plaza 

Phase 1 is well on the way, what is phase 2?  In response, Officers advised that they were to have discussions with the developers around phase 2. 

· Northgate House site 

What are the options for Northgate House likely to be? In response, Officers advised that they are completely wide ranging and were still in the early stages of being developed. 

There was a minute agreed at Council in July 2008 that Northgate House be demolished and to investigate the possibility of retail development.  This minute did not involve the Library site. 

How much has been spent on repairs in Northgate House and what other immediate health and safety issues are to be faced whilst waiting for decisions on what to do next? 

· Piece Hall

Following the demise of Yorkshire Forward it means that its expected contribution to the delivery phase would not be available, how much will the funding shortfall be as a result of this? What chance do we have of raising this shortfall; and what is the likely outcome if the funds do not get raised? What happens next? In response, Councillor Collins and Officers advised that the Council had allocated £2.2m and the Heritage Lottery Bid is for £8m, the rest would be from other sources. A fund raising consultant had been engaged and work was being carried out on a new business plan, which was being assessed now by the Finance department. As the Yorkshire Forward funding was not now available the Council may in the short term have to put more funding in. It is important that there is 100% support from Councillors for this scheme.  Members were informed that the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel would be looking at the issue of the Piece Hall at their meeting to be held on 29th September 2011.
· Hopwood Lane 

In 2009, Cabinet requested Compulsory Purchase Orders on some of the land at Hopwood Lane, what has happened with these?  In response, Officers advised that there had been a lot of discussion with the landowners, but this was a complex issue and discussions were still ongoing.  The Head of Regeneration agreed to look into the issues around Compulsory Purchase and report back to Members.
When did we last have talks with the two landowners?  In response, Officers advised that discussions have been taking place over some continuing time.  Talks have been held this year and they were ongoing. 

When Yorkshire Forward closed they had reasonable sums of money, why were their commitments not met?  In response, Officers advised that funding was reallocated to Regional Development Agencies, there were tense discussions with the Government and some schemes such as Broad Street did go through, but some were axed. 

· Borough Market 

The houses above the Borough Market should be developed; something should be done with these sooner rather than later.  There is more scope for investigation without incurring much cost. It is important to look at all options to move this project forward. The report outlined the next steps for the Borough Market and it is important to keep the Panel informed. 

IT WAS AGREED that the Head of Regeneration be requested to submit an update report on the Borough Market to the Panel meeting to be held on 21st December 2011.

25 NATIONAL PLANNING POLICY FRAMEWORK (CONSULTATION DRAFT)

The Coalition Government had published a draft of the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) for consultation purposes and the Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report to obtain the Panel’s views on the proposed policy framework. The NPPF sets the Government’s policies for development and how the planning system should respond to development proposals.  The draft NPPF was a consolidation of national planning policy guidance, statements and circulars relating to England into a framework reducing the volume from 1,000 pages to about 52 pages. The NPPF (along with the Localism Bill) was proposing to make a number of key changes to the planning system including:  

· The introduction of a presumption in favour of sustainable development; 

· The introduction of a “Duty to Cooperate”, to replace cross-boundary work previously undertaken at the regional level; 

· A commitment to securing economic growth and freeing up economic development; 

· Ensuring housing delivery by making local plans meet the full requirements identified through the development of evidence (SHMA; SHLAA and housing requirements); 

· Ensuring that policy requirements (such as for affordable housing; development standards; open space, community infrastructure etc), were set at reasonable levels so as not to make development unviable; 

· Ensuring renewable energy was promoted and delivered;
Members commented on the following issues:

· Will “green belt” be protected under the Local Development Framework (LDF).? In response, Officers advised that the NPPF does not fundamentally change green belt policy. 

· How long will it be before the LDF takes over from the Unitary Development Plan (UDP) and how far off are we from having the LDF ready to present to Council and to go out for consultation?  In response, Officers advised that they were still working on the timetable, but it could be possible to have a draft framework early in the New Year and for it to be ready for publication in autumn 2012 ready to go out for a six weeks consultation. 

· It is vital that Members and Substitute Members of Planning Committee, and Members of the Local Development Framework Working Party along with Parish and Town Councillors are fully trained as soon as possible on the new Policy Framework and the Local Development Framework.  

· It is important to have an All Member Seminar and Training for Planning Committee Members, but also a need to keep having refreshers to keep up with the changes.

· Officers advised that they would be forwarding Planning Officers comments in response to the consultation and highlighted the questions in Part 3 of the NPPF Consultation Documents that Members may wish to consider. 

IT WAS AGREED that:
(a) it be recommended to Planning Committee that the NPPF, Consultation Draft  document be submitted for consideration at the next Planning Committee meeting and that all substitute Members of Planning Committee are invited to take part in the discussions; 

(b) the Director, Economy and Environment be requested to circulate Officers comments and responses to the NPPF consultation to the Panel prior to forwarding them to the Government;

(c) the Director, Economy and Environment be requested to arrange an All Member Seminar early in the New Year and to invite an Officer from the Planning Advisory Service to give a presentation on the NPPF; and 
(d) specific training be arranged for all Planning Committee Members and Substitutes, along with Members of the Local Development Framework Working Party and Town and Parish Councillors on the new policies and the LDF.
26 WORK PLAN AND REVENEUE BUDGET MONITORING 2011\12 
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan and a written report on the Revenue Budget Monitoring 2011/12 for consideration. 

Members commented on the following issues:

There were a number of areas where budget income was falling well short and there are no provisions made for the future, this could be a serious risk for the Directorate. The budget appears to be balanced in the short terms, but it is important to look at the position in the medium and longer term.  Although the budget appears balanced at the moment Members requested that a Finance Officer from the Directorate attend a future meeting to give assurances that the budget will be balanced in the medium to long term. 

IT WAS AGREED that:
(a) the Director, Economy and Environment be requested to ensure a Finance Officer attends a future meeting of the Panel when the second quarter Revenue Budget Monitor report is submitted for consideration; and  

(b) the Work Plan be approved subject  to the following amendment: 

· a report on “Parking Services” be submitted to the Panel meeting to be held on 30th November 2011; 

Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-
Minutes of meeting held on 17th August 2011

Halifax Town Centre Update Report 

National Planning Policy Framework (Consultation Draft) 

Work Plan and Revenue Budget Monitoring 2011/12

